WEST NEWBURY HISTORIC SITES SURVEY PHASE 3

For the

West Newbury Historical Commission



Thomas and Sarah Thurlow House, ca. 1881, 6 Cherry Hill Street (WNB.11)

Stacy Spies and Wendy Frontiero
Historic Preservation Consultants
October 2023

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this project was to undertake the third phase of a historic resource survey of significant historical and architectural resources located in the Town of West Newbury with the goal of building a comprehensive survey that encompasses all buildings over 100 years of age in West Newbury. The work built upon survey work undertaken by West Newbury history community volunteers in the 1970s, a handful of buildings surveyed in 2011 by a West Newbury Historical Commission (WNHC) member, five buildings surveyed in 2016 by a historic preservation consultant, and two phases of this historic resource survey undertaken by historic preservation consultants. The first phase, undertaken in 2017-2018, included 116 primary buildings, 31 outbuildings, and three areas. The second phase, undertaken in 2019-2020, included 108 primary buildings, 41 outbuildings, and five areas.

A target list provided by the WNHC was used as a starting point for this phase three survey. Buildings located in the southern half of the town were the primary target. A few buildings on and near Main Street that were identified during previous phases were also included. The buildings surveyed date from 1729 to 1936. Most of the buildings in the survey were constructed as dwellings, but the survey also included an almshouse, a clubhouse, a grange hall, a Knights Templar lodge, two schoolhouses, and a shoe factory. Nearly all of the buildings are in use as residences. The grange hall remains in its original use. The shoe factory and the clubhouse have been converted to commercial use. Included in this phase three survey are 70 primary buildings and their 35 associated outbuildings recorded on Form B – Building inventory forms. The seven burial grounds were recorded on Form E – Burial Ground inventory forms. The one bridge was recorded on a Form F – Structure (Bridge) inventory form. National Register of Historic Places contexts were identified in the areas of: Architecture of the Colonial Period (ca. 1726-ca. 1777); Architecture of the Federal Period (ca. 1784-ca. 1788); Architecture of the Early Industrial Period (ca. 1824-ca. 1868); Architecture of the Late Industrial Period (1870-1915): Agriculture in West Newbury during the Colonial. Federal, Early Industrial, Late Industrial, and Early Modern Periods (ca.1740-1940); Social History, Politics / Government during the Early Industrial and Late Industrial Periods (ca. 1837-1915); Art, Religion, Exploration / Settlement, Religion -- Cemeteries and of the Colonial, Federal, Early Industrial, and Late Industrial Periods (1724-ca. 1915); Association With Persons Significant to West Newbury History (1899-2003).

As a result of the survey, twenty-one (21) buildings (with associated outbuildings) and six (6) cemeteries are recommended as eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places.

This historic sites survey was funded in part by the residents of West Newbury through Community Preservation Act funds.

Original survey forms and a copy of this report are housed in the Town Clerk's office, 381 Main Street, West Newbury, and at the Massachusetts Historical Commission.

Table of Contents

1.	Methodology	1
	Inventoried Properties	
	A. National Register of Historic Places Contexts	
	B. Properties Recommended for Listing on the National Register	14
4.	Recommendations for Further Study	16
5.	Bibliography	17

1. Methodology

SURVEY OBJECTIVES

The purpose of this project was to undertake the third phase of a historic resource survey of significant historical and architectural resources located in the Town of West Newbury. The goal is to build a comprehensive survey that encompasses all buildings over 100 years of age in West Newbury. The work built upon survey work undertaken over the last 50 years:

- Survey work in the 1970s by West Newbury history community volunteers;
- A handful of buildings surveyed in 2011 by a West Newbury Historical Commission (WNHC) member;
- Five buildings surveyed in 2016 by a historic preservation consultant;
- 116 primary buildings, 31 outbuildings, and three areas surveyed in 2017-2018 by historic preservation consultants as the first phase of this project; and
- 108 primary buildings, 41 outbuildings, and five areas surveyed in 2019-2020, by historic preservation consultants as the second phase of this project.

A Preliminary List of 81 resources provided by the WNHC in the Request for Proposals was used as a starting point for this phase three survey. The goal was to provide coverage to outlying areas in the southern half of the town not included in earlier phases. A few buildings on and near Main Street that were identified during previous phases were also included. The survey also includes one bridge and seven burial grounds.

The project survey was undertaken in compliance with Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC) criteria and methodology. Current standards are MHC's *Historic Properties Survey Manual: Guidelines for the Identification of Historic and Archaeological Resources in Massachusetts* (1992), *Survey Technical Bulletin #1* (1993), *MHC Interim Survey Guidelines* (March 1999, et seq.), and *MHC Interim Guidelines for Inventory Form Photographs* (2009, MHC *Guidelines for Inventory Form Locational Information* (2016), as well as the Secretary of the Interior's Standards and Guidelines for Identification (1983).

The survey related cultural resources to historic patterns of cultural development, land use, economic development, social and demographic history, and events that had an impact on the community.

The MHC Reconnaissance Survey Town Report for West Newbury and existing survey forms on file with the MHC provided a preliminary framework and base of information for this analysis. Individual forms and area forms expanded upon the information in the *Town Report* and connected inventoried properties to the significant themes in the historical development of the town.

CRITERIA FOR SELECTING PROPERTIES FOR SURVEY

The majority of the properties on the Preliminary List are former farmhouses. With the exception of a few service buildings located at the cemeteries, a former shoe factory on Main Street, and a former club house now in commercial use, all of the properties on the Preliminary List are residential. The predominance of single-family residential buildings included in this list is reflective of the composition of West Newbury's built environment.

The project began with a reconnaissance survey of Preliminary List properties as well as properties in adjacent areas in order to obtain a sense of property types and styles, architectural integrity, and geographical distribution. Buildings on the Preliminary List that did not retain sufficient architectural integrity were removed from the survey list.

Initial observations revealed:

- West Newbury has a significant number of well-preserved buildings dating from the early 18th century through the early 20th century. The buildings are coherent in terms of materials, craftsmanship, and setting.
- Buildings on the Preliminary List have had few alterations; very few buildings were removed from the Preliminary List during Phase II.
- Outbuildings such as barns and sheds are present alongside many of the properties. These smaller buildings were documented in relation to the primary dwellings.

The following criteria for selecting properties for survey were therefore proposed:

- Inclusion on the Preliminary List;
- At risk through tear-down, subdivision, or advanced deterioration and more than 100 years of age;
- Architectural quality and integrity: Higher rather than lower, given the extent of other inventoried properties; Strength and clarity of visual character are important factors;
- Historical Merit: Resources associated with themes or events that represent patterns in local history;
- Contribution to the streetscape: Visibility, prominence, relation to nearby properties that may better demonstrate historical or architectural themes as a group than as individual properties.

PROCEDURES AND PRODUCTS

The Survey followed the basic procedures as all inventory work: field survey; research; evaluation; and, production of inventory forms.

In Phase I, preliminary work encompassed a reconnaissance survey of the types and geographical distribution of cultural resources in areas presented in, and adjacent to, the Preliminary List, site observation of all of the Preliminary List properties visible from the public way, and an overview of documentary research with which to establish a context for analyzing Preliminary List properties. Criteria for selecting and removing properties from the Preliminary List were developed and finalized in collaboration with the WNHC and MHC. Potential additional properties were suggested as a result of field reconnaissance. A base map to be prepared by the Merrimack Valley Planning Commission was selected; the map features lot lines and building footprints.

In Phase 2 of this survey, architectural assessments and documentary research were continued, agreed-upon selection criteria were applied to the Preliminary List, and a final list of specific properties to be surveyed in this project was developed in collaboration with the WNHC and the MHC. Draft inventory forms for different property types were produced for review and comment by the WNHC and the MHC.

In Phase 3 of this survey, inventory forms were prepared for all agreed-upon properties, potential National Register contexts were identified, and National Register criteria applied to all inventoried resources. The survey record consists of standard MHC Forms B – Building, E – Burial Ground, and F – Structure (Bridge) and includes each property selected for inclusion in the inventory.

Research sources included town directories, historic atlases, town histories, and MACRIS (the MHC database of historic resources). Additional information was acquired through online sources such as Findagrave.com and Babel.HathiTrust.com and Archive.org. State and federal censuses and vital records such as birth and death records were consulted. When merited, the Essex County Registry of Deeds was also consulted.

In Phase 4, inventory forms were finalized and numbered according to MHC requirements, National Register Criteria Statements finalized, and a final base map and street index of all inventoried properties was prepared.

2. Inventoried Properties

Included in this phase three survey are 70 primary buildings and their 35 associated outbuildings recorded on Form B – Building inventory forms. The burial grounds were recorded on Form E – Burial Ground inventory forms. The one bridge was recorded on a Form F – Structure (Bridge) inventory form. No Areas were surveyed.

Resource	Name	ID#
42 Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse	WNB.374
42 Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse Barn	WNB.375
114 Ash St.	Samuel Merrill House	WNB.1
114 Ash St.	Jaques Barn	WNB.420
114 Ash St.	Fairbrother Barn	WNB.421
25 Bachelor St.	John and Mary Moody House	WNB.376
144 Bachelor St.	Mary G. Davis House	WNB.377
157 Bachelor St.	District No. 8 Schoolhouse / Reed House	WNB.2
157 Bachelor St.	Barn	WNB.422
169 Bachelor St.	Harriet and John Shute House	WNB.3
169 Bachelor St.	Shute Barn	WNB.423
169 Bachelor St.	Shute Barn	WNB.424
210 Bachelor St.	Thurlow House	WNB.4
12 Bridge St.	Edmund and Annie Sharp House	WNB.378
33 Browns Lane	Rogers House	WNB.9
33 Browns Lane	Morrill Barn	WNB.425
33 Browns Lane	Morrill Barn	WNB.426
6 Cherry Hill St.	Thomas Chase Thurlow and Sarah Thurlow House	WNB.11
6 Cherry Hill St.	Thurlow Barn	WNB.427
37 Cherry Hill St.	Nathaniel Ordway House	WNB.12
79 Church St	John and Ann Ruddock House	WNB.379
85 Church St.	James A. and Ann Willis House	WNB.380
85 Church St.	Willis Barn	WNB.381

Resource	Name	ID#
147 Crane Neck St.	Samuel and Sarah Thurlow House	WNB.14
147 Crane Neck St.	Barn	WNB.428
175 Crane Neck St.	James and Elizabeth Smith House	WNB.15
2 Garden St.	George F. and Elizabeth Brown House	WNB.123
7 Garden St.	District No. 1 School / Pearson House	WNB.21
12 Garden St.	Knights Templar Lodge / Brown House	WNB.382
21 Garden St.	Laurel Grange #161	WNB.383
28 Garden St.	George A. and Mary J. Knowles House	WNB.384
86 Garden St.	Isaac and Rebecca Bartlett House	WNB.22
93 Garden St.	Sarah Chamberlain House	WNB.385
32 Georgetown Rd.	Oliver and Mary Brown House	WNB.386
32 Georgetown Rd.	Gowen Workshop	WNB.387
32 Georgetown Rd.	Gowen Barn	WNB.388
32 Georgetown Rd.	Gowen Shed	WNB.389
36 Georgetown Rd.	Samuel and Elizabeth Tenney House	WNB.390
36 Georgetown Rd.	Little Barn	WNB.391
45 Georgetown Rd.	William and Sophia Ordway House	WNB.23
54 Georgetown Rd.	Otis Little Rental House	WNB.24
52 Indian Hill St.	Dean and Martha Stanwood House	WNB.28
55 Indian Hill St.	Moody and Rebecca Ordway House	WNB.392
57 Indian Hill St.	Joshua and Mary Ordway House	WNB.29
57 Indian Hill St.	Ordway Barn	WNB.429
66 Indian Hill St.	Amos and Martha Poor House	WNB.26
95 Indian Hill St.	Indian Hill Farm; Ben: Perley Poore House	WNB.30
110 Indian Hill St.	Henry and Harriet Sawyer House	WNB.32
110 Indian Hill St.	Orcutt Outbuilding	WNB.430
111 Indian Hill St.	Micah and Sarah Sawyer House	WNB.31

Resource	Name	ID#
135 Indian Hill St.	Amos and Sally Poor House	WNB.34
164 Indian Hill St.	Horace and Lydia Goodrich House	WNB.393
252 Main St.	Joseph S. and Sarah Noyes House	WNB.394
269 Main St.	Maxime and Theresa Sonier House	WNB.395
269 Main St.	Sonier Shed	WNB.396
270 Main St.	Lt. Col. Eben P. and Mary L. Stanwood House	WNB.397
277 Main St.	West Newbury Woman's Club	WNB.398
282 Main St.	James Durgin & Son Shoe Factory	WNB.399
294 Main St.	Nulty Rental House	WNB.400
317 Main St.	George and Lizzie Benware House	WNB.74
317 Main St.	Benware Barn	WNB.432
386 Main St.	Enoch Bailey Shop / John C. Carr House	WNB.87
396 Main St.	Joseph and Lucy Watson House	WNB.401
396 Main St.	Watson Barn	WNB.402
464 Main St.	Moses B. Merrill House	WNB.403
546 Main St.	Carr-Bartlett House	WNB.99
747 Main St.	Jenny L. Hamlin and Hester W. Wallace House	WNB.404
747 Main St.	Hamlin and Wallace Shed	WNB.405
928 Main St.	Emery Sisters' House	WNB.129
928 Main St.	Emery Shed	WNB.433
162 Middle St.	Richard Bartlett House	WNB.149
162 Middle St.	Shed	WNB.434
210 Middle St.	Samuel and Hannah Dole House	WNB.150
220 Middle St.	John M. and Abel M. Poor House	WNB.406
220 Middle St.	Poor Barn	WNB.407
220 Middle St.	Poor East Shed	WNB.408
220 Middle St.	Poor West Shed	WNB.409

Resource	Name	ID#	
220 Middle St.	Poor Outhouse	WNB.410	
260 Middle St.	Abel M. Poor House	WNB.151	
260 Middle St.	Hall Garage	WNB.435	
272 Middle St.	Greenleaf and Mary Moore House	WNB.152	
327 Middle St.	Leander and Deborah Houghton House	WNB.153	
406 Middle St.	John and Priscilla Davis House	WNB.155	
406 Middle St.	Anderson Outbuilding	WNB.437	
418 Middle St.	Capt. Samuel and Joanna Rogers House	WNB.156	
418 Middle St.	Rogers Barn	WNB.438	
418 Middle St.	Rogers Shed or Outhouse	WNB.439	
23 Montclair Rd.	Raymond F. and Bertha Rauscher House	WNB.411	
5 Moulton St.	Chase - Thurlow House	WNB.157	
5 Moulton St.	St. Thurlow Barn		
102 Moulton St.	Joseph and Anna Newell House / Elwell Farm	WNB.187	
102 Moulton St.	Titcomb Barn	WNB.441	
11 Poore's Lane	Eben and Hannah Poore House	WNB.159	
14 Poore's Lane	Moses H. Poore House	WNB.160	
40 Rogers St.	Capt. Samuel and Joanna Rogers House	WNB.412	
51 Rogers St.	Charles and Louisa Rogers House	WNB.413	
51 Rogers St.	Rogers Barn	WNB.414	
56 Rogers St.	Calvin and Elizabeth Rogers House	WNB.415	
20 South St.	South St. Newell O. and Louisa H. Rogers House		
31 Stewart St.	31 Stewart St. Ordway - Morrill House		
71 Stewart St.	St. John and Mary Merrill House		
35 Turkey Hill Rd.	Charles W. and Caroline Ordway House	WNB.418	
43 Turkey Hill Rd.	Hanson and Mary Ann Ordway House	WNB.419	
135 Turkey Hill Rd.	Turkey Hill Rd. Stephen Brown House		

Resource	Name	ID#
135 Turkey Hill Rd.	Brown Barn	WNB.442
Middle St.	Middle Street / Plummer Springs Rd. Bridge	WNB.923
Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse Cemetery	WNB.804
Bridge St.	Bridge Street Cemetery	WNB.805
Pleasant St.	Merrimack Cemetery	WNB.806
Turkey Hill Rd.	Quaker Cemetery	WNB.801
Chase St.	Rural Cemetery	WNB.807
43 Turkey Hill Rd.	Ordway Family Burial Ground	WNB.808
Bachelor St.	Walnut Hill Burial Ground	WNB.809

3. National Register of Historic Places Eligibility Recommendations

A. Historic Contexts

Context: Architecture of the Colonial Period (ca. 1726-ca. 1777)

West Newbury retains a number of well-preserved examples of Colonial-period residential construction. Dwellings constructed in West Newbury during the early-mid-18th century are of the central chimney type with symmetrical fenestration and a sidegabled roof. 162 Middle Street (ca. 1726), 114 Ash Street (ca. 1729), 5 Moulton Street (1731), 102 Moulton Street (ca. 1740-1780), and 71 Stewart Street (ca. 1771), all farmhouses originally on large lots, are excellent local examples of this type. By the mid-18th century, Georgian-plan houses with double interior chimneys, like 36 Georgetown Road (ca. 1777), had become the standard. The high-style design of 36 Georgetown Road demonstrates design details commonly found in Newburyport during the period. In the colonial period, Newburyport had a strong artisan community that supported that town's sophisticated tastes. Residents of Newbury's "Upper Commons" (later West Newbury) were aware of design trends popular in Newburyport and incorporated them into their West Newbury houses. Information on the integrity of the interior and the nature and extent of modern alterations would be needed to confirm these recommendations. An understanding of building interiors townwide would support a context under which buildings may be eligible.

Resources recommended under this context are individually eligible and have local significance.

WNB.1	114	Ash St.	Samuel Merrill House
WNB.390	36	Georgetown Rd.	Samuel and Elizabeth
			Tenney House
WNB.149	162	Middle St.	Richard Bartlett House
WNB.157	5	Moulton St.	Chase-Thurlow House
WNB.187	102	Moulton St.	Joseph and Anna Newell
			House / Elwell Farm
WNB.168	71	Stewart St.	John and Mary Merrill House

Context: Architecture of the Federal Period (ca. 1784-ca. 1788)

West Newbury also retains a number of well-preserved examples of Federal-period residential construction. Federal-period dwellings in West Newbury are typically two-story, five-bay blocks with center entrances and side-gable roofs. All large farmhouses originally on large lots, 406 Middle Street (ca. 1784), 147 Crane Neck Street (ca. 1786), and 210 Middle Street (ca. 1788), and 57 Indian Hill Street (ca. 1800), are excellent

examples of this type. 147 Crane Neck Street, 57 Indian Hill Street, and 210 Middle Street are three bays deep, which is larger than is locally typical for this period. 147 Crane Neck Street and 57 Indian Hill Street have pairs of interior chimneys, a form which carried over from the Georgian period locally. 210 Middle Street and 406 Middle Street retain the center-chimney form typical of the early Colonial period. 57 Indian Hill Street features a well-detailed classical frame composed of wide pilasters, a molded entablature, and a full pediment. 210 Middle Street's beautifully-detailed main entrance is a simplified version of one illustrated in William Pain's *Practical Builder*, published in London in 1774 and in Boston in 1792. Although located a significant distance away from Newburyport, where a strong artisan community supported that town's sophisticated tastes, the design demonstrates that rural West Newbury residents were aware of trends popular in Newburyport. Information on the integrity of the interior and the nature and extent of modern alterations would be needed to confirm these recommendations. An understanding of building interiors townwide would support a context under which buildings may be eligible.

Resources recommended under this context are individually eligible and have local significance.

WNB.14	147	Crane Neck St.	Samuel and Sarah Thurlow House
WNB.29	57	Indian Hill St.	Joshua and Mary Ordway House
WNB.150	210	Middle St.	Samuel and Hannah Dole House
WNB.155	406	Middle St.	John and Priscilla Davis House

Context: Architecture of the Early Industrial Period (ca. 1824-ca. 1868)

The Greek Revival and Italianate styles were popular in West Newbury, both "in-town" along Main Street as well as in outlying areas. In West Newbury, the houses are typically conservative in terms of form (i.e., frame construction, gable roof, and center entrance on a symmetrical façade) with applied Greek Revival pilastered surrounds or Italianate brackets. In other areas, temple forms or mansard roofs, for example, would have been more commonly used. Houses along Main Street were typically 1½ stories with an extended stud wall and capped with a side-gabled or front-gabled roof. Although in an outlying area, 418 Middle Street (ca. 1824) follows this form with a sidegabled roof. 396 Main Street is an example of a 2½-story, in-town, Italianate dwelling and is the best-preserved of the several similar two-family dwellings that remain in West Newbury. The farmhouses at 66 Indian Hill Street (ca. 1845) and 220 Middle Street (ca. 1868) are 2½ stories with a pilastered center entrance and capped with a side-gabled roof. The Italianate style is expressed at 52 Indian Hill Street (ca. 1865) with a lavish use of brackets. Information on the integrity of the interior and the nature and extent of modern alterations would be needed to confirm these recommendations. An understanding of building interiors townwide would support a context under which buildings may be eligible.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNB.28	52	Indian Hill St.	Dean and Martha Stanwood House
WNB.26	66	Indian Hill St.	Amos and Martha Poore House
WNB.401	396	Main St.	Joseph and Lucy Watson House
WNB.406	220	Middle St.	John M. Poor and Abel M. Poor House
WNB.156	418	Middle St.	Capt. Samuel and Joanna Rogers House

Context: Architecture of the Late Industrial Period (1870-1915)

West Newbury experienced a population decline during this period, with the result being few high-style dwellings of this type. One of the few that remains is 270 Main Street (ca. 1874), a forcefully-articulated, handsome Victorian Eclectic house, employing elements from multiple architectural styles. Notable features include its L-shaped massing, bracketed eaves, richly-ornamented front porch, unusual window lintels, bay windows, and intact fenestration. One example of a high-style Stick Style house is at 6 Cherry Hill Street. This house is a rare example of the Stick Style in West Newbury and an unusual and sophisticated display of high-style design in this style in the region. Notable architectural features include the building's large size, dynamic massing, rich combination of materials and details, and an extant and relatively intact Stick Style carriage house. Information on the integrity of the interior and the nature and extent of modern alterations would be needed to confirm these recommendations. An understanding of building interiors townwide would support a context under which buildings may be eligible.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNB.11	6	Cherry Hill St.	Thomas C. and Sarah Thurlow House
WNB.397	270	Main St.	Lt. Col. Eben P. and Mary L. Stanwood House

Context: Agriculture in West Newbury during the Colonial, Federal, Early Industrial, Late Industrial, and Early Modern Periods (ca.1740-1940)

West Newbury's economy was largely characterized by agriculture and husbandry through the 18th century. 5 Moulton Street (ca. 1740-1780), 135 Turkey Hill Road (ca. 1757), and 147 Crane Neck Street (ca. 1786) are examples of early agricultural properties. In the second quarter of the 19th century, West Newbury's economic base shifted from agriculture to manufacturing. In 1840, farmers outnumbered manufacturing workers 3:2; In 1855 manufacturing workers outnumbered farmers 2:1. However, during the third quarter of the 19th century, West Newbury's shoe and comb factories closed or moved elsewhere. As a result, West Newbury's economy reverted to its past focus: agriculture. 220 Middle Street (ca. 1868), 169 Bachelor Street (ca. 1880), and 6 Cherry Hill Street (ca. 1881) are examples from this period. 37 Cherry Hill Street (ca. 1760, updated mid-19th century) is a good example of an 18th-century farmhouse

updated a century later. The number of farms increased steadily from the 1870s through 1915. Many of these were dairy farms; local milk production increased by 700% from 1865 to 1875 and by another 66% between 1875 and 1905. Several orchards operated in town, including Long Hill Orchard on Main Street. Truck gardens also flourished. Cherry Hill Nursery became known for its flowers and trees. By 1900, West Newbury had reverted to an agricultural community, supplying milk, meat, vegetables, flowers, and other items to surrounding towns and cities.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNB.3	169	Bachelor St.	Harriet and John Shute House
WNB.11	6	Cherry Hill St.	Thomas C. and Sarah Thurlow House
WNB.12	37	Cherry Hill St.	Nathaniel and Priscilla Ordway House
WNB.14	147	Crane Neck St.	Samuel and Sarah Thurlow House
WNB.406	220	Middle St.	John M. Poor and Abel M. Poor House
WNB.157	5	Moulton St.	Chase-Thurlow House
WNB.187	102	Moulton St.	Joseph and Anna Newell House / Elwell Farm
WNB.188	135	Turkey Hill Rd.	Stephen and Eunice Brown House

Context: Social History, Politics / Government during the Early Industrial and Late Industrial Periods (ca. 1837-1915)

West Newbury established an almshouse in response to an 1837 state law that towns set aside funds to care for the poor. The Almshouse Cemetery (ca. 1837) and the West Newbury Almshouse (1887-1888) demonstrate state and local level efforts to assist the indigent. The almshouse's agricultural outbuildings demonstrate the self-sufficient agricultural model typically adopted by municipalities during that time.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNB.374	42 Archelaus Place		West Newbury Almshouse
WNB.804	0	Poor House Lane	Almshouse Cemetery

Context: Art, Religion, Exploration/Settlement, Religion -- Cemeteries and of the Colonial, Federal, Early Industrial, and Late Industrial Periods (1724-ca. 1915)

Several of West Newbury's cemeteries are significant for their association with the history and development of West Newbury from the early 18th century into the 20th century. They are also important as well-preserved and distinctive displays of New England funerary art by numerous documented local stone carvers. Bridge Street Cemetery (1724) and Walnut Hill Burial Ground (1725) especially contain a number of early stones. Quaker Cemetery is significant for its association with the Quaker

Meetinghouse located in West Newbury from 1825 until 1917. Burials there include members of the Rogers, Brown, and Sawyer families who established the West Newbury meetinghouse. The earliest cemeteries, Bridge Street Cemetery and Walnut Hill Burial Ground are also eligible for their association with the early Colonial settlement of what would become West Newbury.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNB.805	0	Bridge St.	Bridge Street Cemetery
WNB.806	0	Pleasant St.	Merrimack Cemetery
WNB.801	0	Turkey Hill Rd.	Quaker Cemetery
WNB.807	0	Chase St.	Rural Cemetery
WNB.809	0	Bachelor St.	Walnut Hill Burial Ground

Context: Association With Persons Significant to West Newbury History (1899-2003)

102 Moulton Street is significant for its association with two 20th-century owners of the property. Albert Everett Elwell had a significant career in local and state government. When he was elected West Newbury Selectman in 1928, he was the youngest person in the state to hold that office. Elwell served as West Newbury Selectman from 1928 until 1940 and again from 1950 until 1980. Elwell also served as forest fire warden, assessor, police officer, call fireman, and as a member of the Board of Health, the Bureau of Old Age Assistance, and as a water commissioner. Elwell advocated for zoning laws, which were adopted in the 1950s. In 1971, Elwell became the oldest freshman state legislator when he was elected to the first of two terms. The house is also significant for its association with Pulitzer-prize winning author Margaret Coit, who married Albert E. Elwell in 1978. Margaret Coit won the Pulitzer Prize in Biography in 1951 for her biography of South Carolina legislator John Calhoun. She later wrote a biography of Bernard Baruch. In 1954, Coit became a professor of English, history, and political science at Fairleigh-Dickinson College in New Jersey and taught there until her retirement in 1984.

Resources recommended under this context have local significance.

WNR 187	102	Moulton St.	Joseph and Anna Newell House / Elwell Farm
VVIVD. 101	102	Widalton Ot.	1 003cpii dila 7 tilla 14cwcii 1 louse / Liweii 1 dilli

B. Properties Recommended for Listing on the National Register of Historic Places

As a result of the survey, twenty-one (21) buildings with associated outbuildings and six (6) cemeteries are recommended as eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places. All of these properties are recommended as individually-eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places.

Resource	Name	ID#
42 Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse	WNB.374
42 Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse Barn	WNB.375
114 Ash St.	Samuel Merrill House	WNB.1
114 Ash St.	Jaques Barn	WNB.420
114 Ash St.	Fairbrother Barn	WNB.421
169 Bachelor St.	Harriet and John Shute House	WNB.3
169 Bachelor St.	Shute Barn	WNB.423
169 Bachelor St.	Shute Barn	WNB.424
6 Cherry Hill St.	Thomas Chase Thurlow and Sarah Thurlow House	WNB.11
6 Cherry Hill St.	Thurlow Barn	WNB.427
37 Cherry Hill St.	Nathaniel Ordway House	WNB.12
147 Crane Neck St.	Samuel and Sarah Thurlow House	WNB.14
147 Crane Neck St.	Barn	WNB.428
36 Georgetown Rd.	Samuel and Elizabeth Tenney House	WNB.390
36 Georgetown Rd.	Little Barn	WNB.391
52 Indian Hill St.	Dean and Martha Stanwood House	WNB.28
57 Indian Hill St.	Joshua and Mary Ordway House	WNB.29
57 Indian Hill St.	Ordway Barn	WNB.429
66 Indian Hill St.	Amos and Martha Poor House	WNB.26
270 Main St.	Lt. Col. Eben P. and Mary L. Stanwood House	WNB.397
396 Main St.	Joseph and Lucy Watson House	WNB.401
396 Main St.	Watson Barn	WNB.402
162 Middle St.	Richard Bartlett House	WNB.149
162 Middle St.	Shed	WNB.434

Resource	Name	ID#
210 Middle St.	Samuel and Hannah Dole House	WNB.150
220 Middle St.	John M. and Abel M. Poor House	WNB.406
220 Middle St.	Poor Barn	WNB.407
220 Middle St.	Poor East Shed	WNB.408
220 Middle St.	Poor West Shed	WNB.409
220 Middle St.	Poor Outhouse	WNB.410
406 Middle St.	John and Priscilla Davis House	WNB.155
406 Middle St.	Anderson Outbuilding	WNB.437
418 Middle St.	Capt. Samuel and Joanna Rogers House	WNB.156
418 Middle St.	Rogers Barn	WNB.438
418 Middle St.	Rogers Shed or Outhouse	WNB.439
5 Moulton St.	Chase - Thurlow House	WNB.157
5 Moulton St.	Thurlow Barn	WNB.440
102 Moulton St.	Joseph and Anna Newell House / Elwell Farm	WNB.187
102 Moulton St.	Titcomb Barn	WNB.441
71 Stewart St.	John and Mary Merrill House	WNB.168
135 Turkey Hill Rd.	Stephen Brown House	WNB.188
135 Turkey Hill Rd.	Brown Barn	WNB.442
Archelaus Place	West Newbury Almshouse Cemetery	WNB.804
Bridge St.	Bridge Street Cemetery	WNB.805
Pleasant St.	Merrimack Cemetery	WNB.806
Turkey Hill Rd.	Quaker Cemetery	WNB.801
Chase St.	Rural Cemetery	WNB.807
Bachelor St.	Walnut Hill Burial Ground	WNB.809

4. Recommendations for Further Study

Recommendations for further study include several types of properties that did not meet initial selection criteria or came to light as a result of research undertaken during Phase III.

Several properties were included in the preliminary survey lists but were not visible from the public way (and permission was not granted to view them). It is worth keeping these properties in mind, should there be a change in ownership.

13 Crane Neck St.	ca. 1748
9 Kent's Court	ca. 1860
157 Middle St.	WNB.148, ca. 1888
13 Turkey Hill Rd.	ca. 1890

It is recommended that the West Newbury Historical Commission continue to survey buildings as they reach the 100-year threshold. There are also some Mid-Century Modern and Contemporary buildings that warrant survey in future years. These buildings include:

189 Ash St.	Residence constructed in the style of Frank Lloyd Wright (1977)
88 Church St.	Surviving riverside camp (ca. 1920)
28B Coffin St.	Round Contemporary (1972)
600 Main St.	Bungalow (1940)
443 Middle St.	Mid-Century Modern House (ca. 1952)
14 Montclair Rd.	Mid-Century Modern House (ca. 1962)
4 River Rd.	Riverside camp (1937)
34 Stewart St.	Bungalow (ca. 1934)

Additional properties may warrant survey that are not on this list.

1. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "30 Cousins Share Will of Spinster They Never Met." *The Boston Sunday Globe.* April 4, 1954: pp. 1, B-10, B-11.
- "3500 Pounds of Salt Pork Will Arrive Tomorrow." *Newburyport Daily News.* 15 November 1933: 6.
- "A Fine Concert." *Newburyport Daily News.* 14 May 1901: 2. A. Francis Davis Letter to Miss Thurlow, March 29, 1939, "Houses." Vertical File, G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "An Act to authorize the Second Parish, in West Newbury, to dispose of their Burial Grounds." Chapter 84. Acts and Resolves passed by the General Court of Massachusetts in the years 1856-1857.

 https://archive.org/details/actsresolvespass185657mass/page/42/mode/2up.
- "An Addition To Our Force." Newburyport Daily News. 9 June 1890: 1.
- The Adjutant General of Massachusetts, compiler. *Massachusetts Soldiers, Sailors and Marines in the Civil War.* Boston: The Adjutant General of Massachusetts, 1931. Ancestry.com. Accessed May 15, 2023.
- "Aged Resident is Dead." Newburyport Daily News. 9 October 1905: 2.
- "Albert Elwell." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Anderson, Philander for Moses Pettingell. "Map of the Original Town of Newbury, now divided in Newbury, Newburyport, and West Newbury." 1830. Boston Public Library Norman B. Leventhal Map Center Collection. https://collections.leventhalmap.org/search/commonwealth:cj82ks49q.
- Anonymous. "Sawyer House." MHC B Form WNB.31. June 1973.
- "The Appointments." Newburyport Daily News. 19 March 1907: 2.
- Arnold, David. "West Newbury honors its 'conscience." *The Boston Globe.* 22 November 1981: 48.
- Arrington, Benjamin F. *Municipal History of Essex County in Massachusetts*. New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Company, 1922.
- "The Artichoke Bridge: The Contract for Building is Awarded to Joseph Ross." Newburyport Daily News. 19 August 1891: 1
- "Artichoke Bridge Opened." Newburyport Daily News. 11 November 1891: 4.

- Babendreier, Melanie L. "Cherry Hill Nurseries." [1990]. "Cherry Hill Nurseries." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Beers, D. G., J. H. Goodhue, and H. B. Parsell. Atlas of Essex County, Massachusetts. Philadelphia: Beers, D. G. & Co., 1872.
- "Ben: Perley Poore Dead, The Well Known Correspondent Dies in Washington. *The New York Times*. 29 May 1887: 3.
- "Ben Perley Poore: The Journalist and Soldier Lays Down His Pen and Sword." Newburyport Daily Herald. 30 May 1887: 3.
- Benes, Peter. Old Town and the Waterside: Two Hundred Years of Tradition and Change in Newbury, Newburyport, and West Newbury, 1635-1835. Newburyport, Mass.: Historical Society of Old Newbury, 1986.
- Berg, Shary Page, Gretchen Schuler, and Mary Harbaugh. "Common Pasture." MHC A Form WNB.D. December 2005.
- Biographical Review Publishing Co., pub. *Biographical Review, containing life sketches of leading citizens of Essex County, Massachusetts.* Boston, Mass.: Biographical Review Publishing Co., 1898.
- Blachowicz, James. From Slate to Marble: Gravestone Carving Traditions in Eastern Massachusetts, 1750-1850. Vol. 2. Evanston, Ill.: Graver Press, 2015.
- Bolton, Ethel Stanwood. *A History of the Stanwood Family in America*. Boston: Rockwell and Churchill Press, 1899. https://archive.org/details/historyofstanwoo00bolt/page/n5/mode/2up.
- Bougioukas, J.G., Surveyor. "Plan of Land of A. James and Helen Ricci in the Town of West Newbury, June 1948." Essex County Registry of Deeds Plan Book 1948, Plan 398.
- Brown, Colleen. "Cherry Hill auction marks the end of an era." *Newburyport Daily News*. 4 November 2000. "Cherry Hill Nurseries." Vertical File, G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Brown, John. "Plan of the West Parish of Newbury New Town." 1729. Boston Public Library Norman B. Leventhal Map Center Collection. https://www.digitalcommonwealth.org/search/commonwealth.x059c938c.
- BSC Group. "Notice of Intent. Bridge Replacement Project: Middle Street/ Plummer Spring Road over Upper Artichoke Reservoir, West Newbury and Newburyport, Massachusetts, Notice of Intent." January 2021.

- https://www.cityofnewburyport.com/sites/g/files/vyhlif7106/f/mai/files/noisubmittal upperartichokereservoir newburyport jan11 2021.pdf
- "Byfield." Newburyport Daily News. 29 July 1938: 2.
- Carr, Edson I. *The Carr Family Records*. Rockton, Illinois: Herald Printing House, 1894. Ancestry.com.
- Cemeteries." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Chanania, Fredric. "Roster of Significant & Remarkable Trees: Balsam Poplar Off Main Street." https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/roster_-balsam_poplar main_street_2.pdf. Accessed October 13, 2023.
- Chas. H. Morse & Son, Engineers. "Plan of Land in West Newbury as Subdivided for Joseph G. Hamel et ux." 18 April 1958. Essex County Registry of Deeds Plan Book 90, Plan 81.
- Chase, John Carroll. Seven Generations of the Descendants of Aquila and Thomas Chase. Haverhill, Massachusetts: Record Publishing Co., 1928.
- "Cherry Hill Nurseries." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- City Directories. 1870, 1909, 1912, 1918, 1925, 1940.
- "The City Government Holds Its Monthly Session: A New Bridge." *Newburyport Daily News*. 5 May 1891: 1.
- Coffin, Joshua. A Sketch of the History of Newbury, Newburyport, and West Newbury, from 1635 to 1845. Boston: S.G. Drake, 1845.
- Coffin, Joshua, compiler. *A list of some of the descendants of Mr. Edward Woodman, who settled at Newbury, Mass., 1635.* Newburyport, Mass.: Union Job Office Printers: 1855. https://catalog.hathitrust.org/Record/011621597.
- "Col. E. P. Stanwood Dead." The Boston Globe. 4 April 1913: 11.
- Cummings, Abbott Lowell. *Framed Houses of Massachusetts Bay, 1625-1725.*Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1979.
- Currier, John J. *History of Newbury, Mass. 1635-1902.* Boston: Damrell & Upham, 1902. https://archive.org/details/historyofnewbury1902curr.
- Currier, John J. *History of Newburyport, Mass.* Vol. 4. Newburyport: John J. Currier. 1906. https://archive.org/details/historyofnewbury03curr.

- Currier, John J. *Ould Newbury: Historical and Biographical Sketches*. Boston: Damrell & Upham. 1896. https://archive.org/details/ouldnewburyhisto00curr.
- Cutter, William Richard, ed. *Genealogical and personal memoirs relating to the families of Boston and Eastern Massachusetts*. Vol. 3. New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Co. 1908. https://archive.org/details/genealogicaland01cuttgoog.
- Day, Marilyn. "Benjamin Day, Stone Carver 1783-1855." Pelham, N.H. Historical Society. 2005. https://www.pelhamnhhistory.org/library/pdffiles/day/benjaminday.pdf.
- "The Death of Deacon John C. Carr in West Newbury." Unattributed newspaper clipping. Ca. 1891. "Houses." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Del Genio, Michael. "Greenleaf Moore House." MHC B Form WNB.152. June 1973.
- "Death of Miss Hester W. Wallace." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald*. 29 April 1927: 1.
- "Dr. Harold Seymour: The First Historian of Baseball." http://drharoldseymour.com/. Accessed May 12, 2023.
- "Elizabeth Thompson." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Emery, Sarah Smith, author. Sarah Anna Emery, compiler. *Reminiscences of a Nonagenarian*. Newburyport: William H. Huse & Co., Printers. 1879. https://archive.org/details/reminiscencesan00emergoog.
- Essex Agricultural Society. *Transactions for the Year 1906.* Salem, Mass.: Essex Agricultural Society, 1907.

 https://archive.org/details/transactionsfory1906esse/page/86/mode/2up?q=titcomb.

 b.
- "The Essex County Commissioners..." Amesbury Weekly News. 22 December 1882: 1.
- Essex County Commissioners. "Plan of a Portion of Indian Hill Street and a Portion of South Street in the Town of West Newbury As Altered, July 1928." Essex County Registry of Deeds Plan Book 54, Plan 71, Sheet 2.
- Essex County Registry of Deeds.
- Essex Institute. *Vital Records for the Town of West Newbury to...1849.* Salem, Mass.: Thos. P. Nichols & Son Co. Printers, 1918.
- Evans, Robert R., Essex County Engineer. "Plan of Maple Street and Georgetown Road in the Town of West Newbury." 1934. Filed with Essex Registry of Deeds Plan

- Book 63, Plan 86. 7 Sheets. (From Georgetown Road South of Middle Street to Maple Street at Main Street).
- Feuss, Claude M., ed. and Scott H. Paradise, Comp. *The Story of Essex County: Vol. I-IV.* New York: The American Historical Society, 1935.
- Findagrave.com.
- "Fire-Gutted Indian Hill Farm 'Odder Than its Oddities." *Newburyport Daily News.* 7 August 1959: 3.
- "First Parish." Newburyport Daily News. 27 April 1950: 2.
- "First Parish." Newburyport Daily News. 13 July 1945: 2
- Follansbee, Susan. "West Newbury Houses That Were Moved" [Compiled from notes taken by Elizabeth Thompson and Esther Thurlow.] Undated. West Newbury Historical Commission.
- Follansbee, Susan, editor. *Cemetery Records of West Newbury, Massachusetts*. Camden, Maine: Picton Press, 1997.
- Follansbee, Susan Poore and Jane Wallace Wild. *Images of America: West Newbury.*Charleston, S.C.: Arcadia Publishing, 2011.
- Fox, Pamela J. "Two West Newbury Farmhouses." Research paper for Professor Abbott Cummings, New England Architecture to 1830. 1977.
- Frontiero, Wendy. "Dodge Burial Ground." Draft Nomination to National Register of Historic Places. January 2022.
- Frontiero, Wendy and Pamela Hartford. "Dodge Burial Ground." MHC E Form BEV.802. September 2016.
- Gane, John F. *American Architects Directory, Third Edition*. New York: R. R. Bowker Company, 1970.
- Genealogical Publishing Co. *U.S. New England Marriages Prior to 1700.* Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 2012. Ancestry.com.
- DiGiuseppe, Thomas E. "Eldenwood." MHC B Form WNB.153. June 1973.
- Grammer, Elisa. "Almshouse, Almshouse Cemetery, Town Farm, Town Forest." https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/almshouse_story.pdf

- Grammer, Elisa. "Almshouse Cemetery."

 https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/almshousecemeterys
 tory 6.pdf. Accessed May 1, 2023.
- Grammer, Elisa. "Eben Stanwood, West Newbury's highest ranking Civil War vet, Town statesman, husband."

 https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/eben_stanwood_story.pdf. Accessed May 17, 2023.
- Grammer, Elisa. "Marietta Poore, First Woman Elected in West Newbury." https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/marietta_poor_story_0.pdf. Accessed May 15, 2023.
- Grammer, Elisa. "West Newbury Woman's Clubhouse."

 https://www.wnewbury.org/sites/g/files/vyhlif1436/f/uploads/womensclubstory_0.p

 df. Accessed May 9, 2023.
- "Grange Fair Opens." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald.* 22 September 1934: 2.
- Greenwood, Frederick. *Greenwood Genealogies, 1154-1914: The ancestry and descendants of Thomas Greenwood of Newton, Massachusetts, Nathaniel and Samuel Greenwood of Boston, Massachusetts, John Greenwood of Virginia, and many later arrivals in America, also the early history of the Greenwoods in England and the arms they used.* New York: Lyons Genealogical Co. 1914. Accessed on Ancestry.com. Jan. 8, 2020.
- Groff, Bethany. A Brief History of Old Newbury. Charleston, S.C.: The History Press, 2011.
- Hales, John G. and J.V.N. Throop, engraver. *The County of Essex.* 1825. (Harvard University Map Collection https://collections.leventhalmap.org/search/commonwealth:js956j976).

- "Heraldings." Newburyport Daily Herald. 8 March 1888: 1.
- Herold, Helen. "Morgan Americana: The Orcutt Family Legacy." *The Morgan Horse.*July 2013: 55-59. https://www.gaitedmorganhorses.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/796TMH_July2013_OrcuttFamily.pdf. Accessed Feb. 20, 2023.
- "High School Notes." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald.* 12 May 1944: 8.

[&]quot;Henryk Twardzik, 91." The Boston Globe. 31 July 1992: 59.

- Historic American Buildings Survey. Indian Hill Farm, Indian Hill Street. MA-1339. [Drawings and Data Pages.] https://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/ma1824/
- "Historic West Newbury: The Haskell House." ca. 1957 newspaper clipping. "Houses." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Holbrook, Jay Mack. *Massachusetts Vital Records 1804-1905.* Oxford, Mass.: Holbrook Research Institute. 1990. Ancestry.com.
- Howells, John Mead. *The Architectural Heritage of the Merrimack*. New York, N.Y.: Architectural Book Publishing Company, 1941.
- "Houses." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Hurd, D. Hamilton. *History of Essex County, Massachusetts.* Vol. II. Philadelphia: J. W. Lewis and Company, 1888.
- Huse, Mabel H. *The Old Home.* Boston: Meador Publishing Co. 1957. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury. https://archive.org/details/oldhome00huse.
- Immigration Records. ARC Title: Copies of Petitions and Records of Naturalization in New England Courts, 1939 ca. 1942; NAI Number: 4752894; Record Group Title: Records of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, 1787-2004; Record Group Number: RG 85. National Archives at Boston; Waltham, Massachusetts. Ancestry.com. Accessed Jan. 2, 2020.
- "Increasing Plants' Lecture, Tuesday." The Boston Globe. 29 April 1956: 141.
- "Indian Hill Farm." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Installation at Laurel Grange." Newburyport Daily News. 8 October 1951: 2.
- "Interview with Elizabeth Thompson." 1 June 1993. "Elizabeth Thompson." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Illsley Hill in West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 29 June 1942: 4.
- Ipswich City Directory.
- Janes, Adelaide. "A business that's been growing for 150 years." *Newburyport Daily News*. 20 November 1982. "Cherry Hill Nurseries." Vertical File, G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Janes, Adelaide. [Newspaper Clipping about Albert Elwell.] West Newbury *Messenger*. 2 July 1981.

- James, Adelaide. "W. Newbury honors Elwell." 23 November 1981. "Albert Elwell." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Joseph Ross Dead." Newburyport Daily News. 21 April 1903: 8.
- Kelleher, Thomas. "Interpretive Notes on Gravestone Carving in Early 19th Century New England." Research Paper. Papers and Articles: Old Sturbridge Village. Cited in Blachowicz.
- Ladd, Audrey, compiled and edited. "Contentious Citizens: A Compilation of Stories Telling the History of West Newbury, Massachusetts." G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Laurel Grange." Building Inspection Cards, Public Safety Records. Massachusetts State Archives.
- "Laurel Grange." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Looking at Artichoke Bridge." Newburyport Daily News. 21 April 1891: 1.
- Lord, Henry Dutch. *Memorial of the Family of Morse: Compiled from the Original Records for Hon. Asa Porter Morse.* Cambridgeport, Mass.: Harvard Printing Co., 1896. https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=wu.89069683837;view=1up;seg=5.
- "A Loss to West Newbury, Death of Joseph Watson Occurred There Last Night, One of the Substantial Men of the Town..." *Newburyport Daily News.* 24 March 1898: 1.
- "Man of Sterling Traits." The Boston Globe. 21 April 1903: 2.
- "Mrs. Lucy A. Watson Dead." Newburyport Daily News. 10 October 1898.
- Lovejoy, Mrs. Robert. "Merrill House." MHC B Form WNB.1. June 1973.
- March, E. "Plan of Newbury surveyed by E. March, dated May 1795." Collection: Town Plans. Commonwealth of Massachusetts Archives. https://ark.digitalcommonwealth.org/ark:/50959/2227nn377.
- "Margaret Coit." https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Margaret Coit. Retrieved May 11, 2023.
- Marion, Frieda. "The House of the Month: Indian Hill Farm." *The Shoreliner Magazine*. September 1952: 13-24. "Indian Hill Farm." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Massachusetts Birth Indices. Ancestry.com
- Massachusetts Census. Ancestry.com.

- Massachusetts Death Indices. Ancestry.com
- Massachusetts Highway Commission. "Plan of Road in the Town of West Newbury Laid out as a State Highway by the Massachusetts Highway Commission." 1903. Filed with Essex Registry of Deeds Plan Book 1717, Plan 297. (Main Street from Groveland town line to Crane Neck Street)
- Massachusetts Highway Commission. "Plan of Road in the Town of West Newbury Laid out as a State Highway by the Massachusetts Highway Commission." 1905. Filed with Essex Registry of Deeds Plan Book 1793, Plan 488. (Main Street from Crane Neck Street to Mechanic Street)
- Massachusetts Highway Commission. "Plan of Road in the Town of West Newbury Laid out as a State Highway by the Massachusetts Highway Commission." 1906. Filed with Essex Registry of Deeds Plan Book 1824, Plan 114. (Main Street from Mechanic Street to Church Street).
- Massachusetts Highway Commission. "Plan of Road in the Town of West Newbury Laid out as a State Highway by the Massachusetts Highway Commission." 1909. Filed with Essex Registry of Deeds Plan Book 1976, Plan 426. (Main Street from Church Street to approximately 900 feet west of Coffin Street).
- Massachusetts Historical Commission. *Reconnaissance Survey Town Report: West Newbury*. Boston: Massachusetts Historical Commission, 1985.
- Massachusetts Marriage Records. Ancestry.com.
- Massachusetts Probate Records. Ancestry.com.
- Massachusetts Secretary of Commonwealth. *Massachusetts Soldiers and Sailors in the Revolutionary War.* Vol. 1-17. Boston, Mass.: Wright and Potter Printing, 1896-1908. Ancestry.com. Accessed Jan. 16, 2020.
- Massachusetts, State and Federal Naturalization Records. 1798-1950. Ancestry.com.
- Massachusetts Vital Records. Ancestry.com.
- "Mary J. Knowles, of W. Newbury, Dies at 77." *Newburyport Daily News.* 18 June 1962: 12.
- Meltsner, Heli. *The Poorhouses of Massachusetts: A Cultural and Architectural History.* Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Company, Inc., Publishers, 2012.
- Merrill, Samuel. A Merrill Memorial: An Account of the Descendants of Nathaniel Merrill, an Early Settler of Newbury, Massachusetts. Higginson Book Company, 2004.

"Miss Annie Rogers Dies in 91st Year." Newburyport Daily News. 5 June 1956: 8.

"The Moulton-Titcomb-Elwell House." Ca. 1957 Newspaper Clipping. *Haverhill Gazette*. "Houses." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.

Negri, Gloria. "Elwell, Sq...Elwell, Pillar." Newspaper Clipping. The Boston Globe.

"New Bridge to be Examined." Newburyport Daily News. 27 November 1891: 1.

Newbury Town Records, "Town Receipts, Payments, Accounts, New Residents, and Warnings Out," 1729. Ancestry.com.

"Notice." Newburyport Daily News. 22 August 1891: 4.

Obituary for Charles McCrillis. The Bangor Daily News. 15 July 1965: 23.

Obituary for Dr. Charles F. A. Hall. *The Boston Globe*. 31 July 1943: 13.

Obituary for Dr. Lois Rogers Hayden. *Newburyport Daily News*. 13 July 13 2015. https://obituaries.newburyportnews.com/obituary/dr-lois-rogers-hayden-772772121. Accessed May 5, 2023.

Obituary for Esther L. Ordway. Athol (Mass.) Daily News. 27 August 1985: 2.

Obituary for George A. Knowles. Newburyport Daily News. 10 December 1942: 2.

Obituary for John Dikeman Thurlow. *Newburyport Daily News*. Published June 30, 2022. https://obituaries.newburyportnews.com/obituary/john-thurlow-1085442097. Accessed April 21, 2023.

Obituary for Joseph S. Noyes. Newburyport Daily News. 11 June 1913: 1.

Obituary for Margaret Coit Elwell. The Boston Globe. 19 March 2003: 56.

Obituary for Marietta Poore. The Newburyport Daily News. 20 December 1916: 2.

Obituary for Mary Stickney Tozier. The Boston Globe. 14 November 1888: 5.

Obituary for Roger G. Coggeshall. *Newburyport Daily News*. Published August 26, 2013. https://obituaries.newburyportnews.com/obituary/roger-coggeshall-772698491. Accessed April 21, 2023.

Obituary for Spencer C. Ordway. Athol (Mass.) Daily News. 11 July 2006: 2.

- Obituary for Susan Poore Follansbee. *Newburyport Daily News.* 7 September 7 2013. https://obituaries.newburyportnews.com/obituary/susan-follansbee-772700001.
- "Old Homes of Newburyport." *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs*. Vol. 3, Number 3. 1917. https://archive.org/details/architecturalmon00fishrich.
- "The Old Lady Taken for a Ride." *Newburyport Daily News.* 3 August 1981. "Houses." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Old School Being Razed." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald.* 29 May 1941: 2.
- Orwig, Timothy and Betsey Friedberg. Soldiers & Sailors Memorial Building Nomination. National Register of Historic Places. 2016.
- Plante, Bill. "Newbury bestows rare honor on Albert Elwell." 28 November 1981. "Albert Elwell." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Pomrenke, Jacob and Nicholas Hedges. "In Memoriam: Dorothy Seymour Mills." https://sabr.org/latest/memoriam-dorothy-seymour-mills. Accessed May 12, 2023.
- Poore [Poor], Alfred. The Historical and Genealogical Researches [sic] and Recorder of Passing Events of Merrimack Valley. Haverhill: Alfred Poore. Vol. 1, No. 2. 1857. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury and https://archive.org/details/historicalgenealv1n1poor.
- "Poore 'Castle' Gutted by Fire." Newburyport Daily News, 6 August 1959: 1.
- Poore, Mary A. "All Saints Rectory." MHC B Form WNB.129. June 1973.
- Poore, Mary A. "Eben Calvin Poore House." MHC B Form WNB.159. June 1973.
- Poore, Mary A. "Ebenezer Poore House." MHC B Form WNB.160. June 1973.
- Poore, Mary A. "John Huse House." MHC B Form WNB.123. June 1973.
- Poore, Mary A. "Quaker Cemetery." MHC E Form WNB.801. June 1973.
- Poore, Mary A. "Nathaniel Davis House." MHC B Form WNB.155. June 1973.
- "Rifle Team Here." Newburyport Daily News. 25 March 1940: 2.
- "Run Starts Here." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald.* 5 October 1931: 2.

- "Salisbury." Newburyport Daily Herald. 15 November 1878: 3.
- Sanborn Fire Insurance Atlas. Newburyport, with West Newbury insets. 1900, 1906, 1914, 1914, 1946.
- Savage, James. A Genealogical Dictionary of the First Settlers of New England. Vol. 2. Boston, Mass.: Little, Brown and Company. 1860. https://archive.org/stream/agenealogicaldi01dextgoog#page/n8.
- "Schools." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Schuler, Gretchen G., Ann M. Forbes, eds., Betsy Friedberg. First Period Buildings of Eastern Massachusetts Thematic Resource Nomination. National Register of Historic Places.
- Schwartz, Alan. "Straightening the Record." *The New York Times.* 6 March 2010: Section SP-1.
- Sears, Cecil. "Dr. Wallace Orcutt, President of Morgan Horse Club of America, Is Interviewed." *Haverhill Evening Gazette*. [circa 1938]. "Orcutt." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Secretary of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. "Abstract of the Returns of the Overseers of the Poor in Massachusetts, for 1839." Massachusetts State Archives.

 https://archives.lib.state.ma.us/bitstream/handle/2452/750657/ocm39986872-1840-HB-UN06.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y. Accessed April 12, 2023.
- Singleton, Esther. "Indian Hill." *American Homes and Gardens.* December 1908: 475-481.
- "Six Generations Living." The Boston Globe. 9 May 1887: 1.
- Solis, Jennifer. "At 90, Emily Poore retires as Laurel Grange treasurer." *The Newburyport Daily News.* 5 October 2010: 11.
- The Society for the Preservation of New England Antiquities. "Formal Dedication to the Public of Indian Hill, West Newbury, Massachusetts, June 21, 1941." [Script.] "Indian Hill Farm." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Sotzman, D.F., Bohn, Carl Ernst, and Schmidt, Paulus, engraver. Map of Massachusetts. Hamburg: Carl Ernst Bohn, publisher. Library of Congress Geography and Map Division, Washington, D.C. Circa 1796. https://www.loc.gov/resource/g3760.ct003478/?r=0.637,0.023,0.133,0.095,0.

- Soucy, Barbara. "West Newbury: Notes." *Newburyport Daily News.* 28 October 1954: 2. "Source of Supply..." *Newburyport Daily News.* 2 February 1915: 2.
- Spofford, Jeremiah. *Gazetteer of Massachusetts*. Newburyport: Charles Whipple, 1828.
- Spruce Lodge Advertisement. Newburyport Daily News. 6 August 1938.: 3.
- Stillinger, Elizabeth. *The Antiquers*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1980.
- T. C. Thurlow's Sons, Inc. "Peonies, Iris, Phlox and other Perennials offered by the Cherry Hill Nurseries." [Catalog] Salem: Newcomb & Gauss, Printers, 1918-1919. https://archive.org/details/CAT31302043/page/n1/mode/2up.
- Thorn, John. "Henry Chadwick Award: Harold Seymour and Dorothy Seymour Mills." *The Baseball Research Journal*. Summer 2010.

 https://sabr.org/journal/article/henry-chadwick-award-harold-seymour-and-dorothy-seymour-mills/. Accessed May 10, 2023.
- Thompson, Elizabeth. "West Newbury Center in Bygone Days." 1981. "Elizabeth Thompson." Vertical File." G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Thurlow, John. "Cherry Hill Nurseries 1832-2000." "Cherry Hill Nurseries." Vertical File, G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- Tilton, John. "Abandoned graveyard saved by volunteers." *Newburyport Daily News.* 13 Nov. 2010.
- "To Celebrate Hall Opening." *Newburyport Daily News and Newburyport Herald.* 21 May 1937: 2.
- Town of West Newbury. "An Invoice and valuation of the rateable polls and estates, within the town of West Newbury, taken... 1851...and 1852." West Newbury: Indian Hill Press. 1852. Library of Congress. https://archive.org/details/invoicevaluation00west/page/n1/mode/1up
- Town of West Newbury. Annual Statement of the Receipts and Expenditures of the Town of West Newbury... March 1887 to...March 1888. Newburyport: Caleb B. Huse, Printer, 1888.
- Town of West Newbury. Annual Statement of Receipts and Expenditures...for the Year Ending Jan. 31, 1911.
- Town of West Newbury. *Annual Town Report for the Year Ending January 31, 1910.*Town of West Newbury. Tax Assessor records.

- Tracy, Cyrus Mason. Standard History of Essex County, Massachusetts, embracing the history of the county from its first settlement to the present time, with a history and description of its towns and cities. Boston: C.F. Jewett, 1878.
- Tract Association of Friends. The American Annual Monitor for 1863 or Obituary of the Members of the Society of Friends in America for the Year 1862. New York: William Wood & Co., 1863.
- Tucker, Ralph. "Overview of Essex County Gravestone Carvers." Unpublished handout.1989. "Cemeteries." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury. Also see http://www.stonestructures.org/Overview-of-Essex-County-Gravestone-Carvers-Ralph-Tucker.pdf.
- Twardzik, Claire. "317 Main Street." MHC B Form WNB.74. June 1973.
- Twardzik, Clare and Marlene Vaughn. "Spruce Lodge." MHC B Form WNB.34. June 1978.
- Twardzik, Clare and Marlene Vaughn. "57 Indian Hill Street." MHC B Form WNB.29. June 1978.
- United States Appointments of Postmasters, 1832-1971. Ancestry.com. Accessed Nov. 13, 2019.
- United States Census. Ancestry.com.
- United States Deceased Physician File (AMA), 1864-1968. Accessed April 19, 2023. https://www.familysearch.org/search/collection/2061540.
- United States Civil War Pension Index. Ancestry.com.
- United States Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010. Ancestry.com.
- "W. Newbury Women Rebuild Clubhouse Into Showpiece." *The Boston Globe*. 25 October 1964: 166.
- Walling, Henry Francis. *A Topographical Map of Essex County, Massachusetts...*Boston: Smith & Worley, 1852.
- Walker, George H. & Co., *Atlas of Essex County*. Boston: George H. Walker & Co., 1884.
- "Was Successful Farmer." The Boston Globe. 29 September 1913: 11.
- "West Newbury 150th Anniversary: August 22-25, 1969." G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.

- "West Newbury's Fete Continued." Newburyport Daily News. 25 August 1919: 2.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 23 March 1881: 1.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 30 September 1908. 3.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 7 March 1911: 6.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 9 June 1926: 2.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 2 October 1926: 2.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 17 November 1930: 2.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 15 September 1931: 2.
- "West Newbury." Newburyport Daily News. 12 November 1931: 2.
- "West Newbury [Appointed Officers]." Newburyport Daily News. 6 March 1875: 2.
- "West Newbury Postmaster Wants US to Expel Germans from Belgium." *The Boston Globe.* 1 September 1915: 16.
- "West Newbury Says No to Lots of Half-Acre." *Newburyport Daily News.* 16 June 1961: 2.
- "West Newbury: Town Appointments." Newburyport Daily News. 20 March 1909: 2.
- "West Newbury: Town Meeting." Newburyport Daily Herald. 6 March 1883: 3.
- "West Newbury Woman's Club." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "West Newbury Woman's Club is 45 Years Old." *The Haverhill Gazette.* 30 October 1959. Clipping in "West Newbury Woman's Club." Vertical File. G.A.R. Library, West Newbury.
- "Woman's Club Members Mark 40th Anniversary." *Lawrence Daily Eagle*. 20 October 1954.
- World War I Draft Registration Cards. Ancestry.com.
- World War II Draft Registration Cards. Ancestry.com.
- Wyman, Anne. "West Newbury: Smallest Town in Essex County." *Boston Sunday Globe*. 7 June 1964.